The Strategic Context of Lethal Drones

A framework for discussion

Joshua Foust and Ashley S. Boyle

August 16, 2012

Introduction

The use of drones to conduct lethal strikes to disrupt and defeat terrorist groups worldwide has been at the center of a growing national debate.

The U.S. government has used lethal drone strikes since the passage of the 2001 Authorization for the Use of Military Force,¹ but recently their use has expanded at an unprecedented rate – underscoring the importance of understanding drones as tools in a larger framework.



To date, the national discussion about

drone programs has focused on how targets are selected,² the morality of signature strikes,³ the Presidential use of power,⁴ and the identity of "victims."⁵ However, this discussion does not always rely on established facts about current drone operations, including how drones function as weapons platforms, their overall role within US counterterrorism strategy, and the empirical data that currently exist about the effects of their use as lethal force.

This paper will objectively examine US lethal drone policy as it is currently implemented while contextualizing it in terms of national security and the global struggle against violent extremism.

In the interest of objectivity, this paper will not directly address the moral and political arguments about the proper use of targeted killings.

We are not evaluating the moral value of targeted killings or drones; the ways these tactics do or do not fit into US law; or whether it is "right" for a President to singularly control a targeted killing program. Similarly, while the technical (and industry-preferred term) for





these aircraft is "Unmanned Aerial Vehicles," we have chosen to use the colloquial term "drone" in the interest of readability.

This paper is not intended to be polemic for or against drones; rather, we are interested in the way in which drones are employed as viewed from a US national security strategy perspective.

Basic Data about drones

Program Descriptions

The Obama Administration has not officially stated where and how it employs lethal drone strikes. While the President has officially acknowledged that covert strikes do occur in places such as Yemen and Somalia,⁶ there are no specifics about the extent of the programs and precise deployment of drones for lethal strikes.

Drones are employed differently depending on the target environment.

In a declared combat zone, such as Afghanistan,⁷ there are clearly defined rules of engagement and chains of command for the execution of lethal drone strikes. ⁸ Outside of declared combat zones, however, there are few data about how drone strikes are decided and conducted, apart from anonymous leaks by US officials.

In Yemen, for example, there are indications that the Central Intelligence Agency and the Joint Special Operations Command operate individual "kill lists," and each commands a separate drone fleet.⁹ In Pakistan, drone strikes are an open secret acknowledged even by the President,¹⁰ but the precise rules governing their use remain murky.¹¹



This official secrecy, coupled with leaks about the nature of drone programs, makes drawing conclusions about their overall use and effectiveness extremely difficult.

International Law

Criticisms of US drone programs frequently center on questions of legality. Despite claiming the strikes are legally permissible, Administration officials have not yet directly cited any law in justifying the use of drones in extraterritorial targeted killings.¹²

Critics argue that this failure to provide legal justification implicates the US in violating international legal frameworks on interstate force and national sovereignty.¹³ Furthermore, critics claim that US drone programs in Pakistan, Somalia, and Yemen set a dangerous precedent that could lead to any nation with strike-capable drones employing similar tactics in a "global drone war."¹⁴

While laws governing the use of interstate force bar the use of force in another nation's territory during times of peace, under Article 51 of the United Nations Charter, a state has "the inherent right of individual or collective self-defence [sic]" until the UN Security Council takes action.¹⁵

The UN Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions has affirmed that Article 51 applies if *either* the targeted state agrees to the use of force in its territory by another nation, *or* the targeted state or a group operating within its territory, was responsible for an act of aggression against the targeting state.¹⁶

Only one of these conditions must be satisfied to justify a unilateral extraterritorial use of force by a UN Member. In the cases of Pakistan,¹⁷ Somalia,¹⁸ and Yemen,¹⁹ both conditions are satisfied: all three countries have consented, explicitly or otherwise, to the US operating drones within their territories, and all three are "safe havens" for groups that have launched violent attacks against the US and US interests.

Therefore, while the US does not explicitly invoke Article 51, it is operating within its bounds under the international framework established by the UN – making any legal argument against drone programs challenging.

In Afghanistan, Iraq, and Libya, the US was already engaged in combat operations. The legal questions regarding the use of lethal drones do not apply to these conflicts.



Cost Analysis

Some critics have argued that drones are actually more expensive to purchase and operate than piloted aircraft,²⁰ because they require extensive ground crews, are maintenance-intensive, and prone to frequent "mishaps," official parlance for "crashes." However, an analysis of acquisition and operating costs does not bear out such an argument.

From a high-level examination, drones are slightly more cost effective to acquire and operate than conventional manned aircraft. So the real question of cost effectiveness should instead be one of operational advantage: whether the strategic advantage and human protection afforded by the use of drones in overseas operations outweighs the potential security threat posed by higher crash rates and growing backlash in target environments.

In Table 1, below, we compare basic unit acquisition and operating costs compiled from unclassified Department of Defense Selected Acquisition Reports.²¹

We have included as much information can reasonably be found through public sources; the data are not identical for all weapons platforms, however.

The F-15, for example, is no longer manufactured so its acquisition cost is not relevant in comparisons, but is included here for valuations of mishaps.

For new platforms like the MQ-9 Reaper, the cost data include everything from personnelrelated costs, fuel, training munitions, temporary duty costs, sustaining engineering and program management, system specific training, and "indirect support" (which is not defined but may include basing).

Table 1: Acquisition and operating	cost comparison of se	everal manned and	unmanned aircraft.
------------------------------------	-----------------------	-------------------	--------------------

	"Unit" according to Selected Acquisition Report (SAR) ^a	APUC /"Unit" (\$mm) ^b	APUC /Aircraft (\$mm) ^c	Operations &Support Avg Annual Cost/Aircraft (\$K) ^d	Operations & Support Avg Annual Cost/Flying Hour/Aircraft (\$K) ^e	Base Year ^f
Unmanned Aerial Systems						
MQ-1 Predator	1 Combat Air Patrol (4 aircraft, sensors)	20.0 ²²	5.0	1,210.00 ^g	1.32 ^h	2010
MQ-1C Gray Eagle ²³	1 Platoon (4 aircraft, equipment/ payload)	106.49	26.62	7,960.00 ⁱ		2010
MQ-9 Reaper ²⁴	<i>4 aircraft</i> , equipment, personnel	25.93	6.48	2,988.00 ⁱ	3.25 ^k	2008
RQ-4 Global Hawk ²⁵	<i>l aircraft</i> , equipment/ payload	103.04	103.04	1	31.12	2000
Conventiona l Aircraft		-				
F-15C	1 aircraft	27.9 ²⁶	27.9	7,861.11 ^m	25.69 ⁿ	1998
F-16C/D	1 aircraft	14.6 ²⁷	14.6	4,039.80°	13.47 ^p	1998
F-22 ²⁸	1 aircraft	185.73	185.73	11,255.56 ^q	36.78 ^r	2005
F-35 ²⁹	1 aircraft	90.77	90.77	4,927.50 ^s	16.43 ^t	2002
A-10 Thunderbolt II ³⁰	1 aircraft	11.80	11.80	N/A	N/A	1994
AC-130H ³¹	1 aircraft	110.00	110.00	N/A	N/A	2010
AH-64 Apache (Block III - 2014) ³²	1 aircraft	32.86	32.86	2,437.60	11.98 ^u	2010

a The Unit per SAR is the value provided in the SAR report used measuring costs. The unit may be composed of individual or multiple aircraft and may require adjustment to reflect costs on a per-aircraft basis.

b APUC is the Average Procurement Unit Cost, denoted in millions of dollars.

c Cost per Aircraft is the APUC divided by the number of aircraft (if multiple) comprising one unit, denoted in millions of dollars.

d O&S Average Annual Cost per Aircraft is the cost of Operations and Support per Unit, including "Unitlevel Manpower, Unit Operations, Maintenance, Sustaining Support, Continuing System Improvements, Indirect Support, and Other," denoted here in thousands of dollars and adjusted to reflect costs on a peraircraft basis.

e O&S per Aircraft, if not provided in the SAR, is calculated by dividing the Average Annual Cost per Aircraft by the estimated average of flight hours per year, denoted in thousands of dollars.

f Base year is the initial year in which acquisition was valued and applies to both APUC and O&S Costs unless otherwise noted. Variations due to different cost base years should be taken into consideration.

g Cost value obtained from the MQ-9 Reaper SAR. The MQ-1 Predator is antecedent to the MQ-9 Reaper.

h Cost calculated using the estimated average of 918.7 flight hours per tail per year provided for the MQ-9 Reaper.

i Cost provided "per System." Calculated by dividing among four aircraft.

j O&S Costs for the MQ-9 Reaper are specifically noted to include fuel, training munitions, temporary duty costs, , sustaining engineering and program management, system specific training within the scope of the O&S Average Annual Cost per Aircraft. Denoted in thousands of dollars.

k Cost calculated using the estimated average of 918.7flight hours per tail per year.

l O&S Average Annual Cost/Aircraft not provided. Total annual cost per fleet estimated to be \$15,591.1 million.

m Cost obtained from F-22 SAR, updated to base year 2010, and is provided per squadron of 18 aircraft. This value represents the per-aircraft cost, obtained by dividing the total annual cost per squadron of \$141.5 million by 18 aircraft, denoted in thousands of dollars.

n Cost calculated using the estimated average of 306 flight hours per tail per year provided for the F-22.

o Cost calculated from the estimated average of 300 flight hours per year provided for the F-35, denoted in thousands of dollars.

p Cost obtained from F-35 SAR and is denoted in thousands of dollars. The F16/CD is antecedent to the F-35.

q Cost is provided per squadron of 18 aircraft. This value represents the per-aircraft cost, obtained by dividing the total annual cost per squadron of \$202.6 million by 18 aircraft, denoted in thousands of dollars.

r Cost calculated from the estimated average of 306 flight hours per year and is provided in thousands of dollars.

s Cost calculated based on estimated average of 300 flight hours per year, denoted in thousands of dollars.

t Cost is only provided for Conventional Takeoff and Landing (CTOL) aircraft variant, denoted in thousands of dollars

u Cost calculated based on estimated average of 203.4 flight hours per year, denoted in thousands of dollars.

This table comparison indicates that, with the exception of the RQ-4 Global Hawk, drones are generally slightly cheaper to both acquire and operate than conventional fighter jets.

Conventional fighter jets, on average, require only one pilot to function; drones require an average flight crew of at least two: one pilot and at minimum, one sensor operator. However, because a drone is not operated individually, but as part of a system consisting of several aircraft, sensors, ground control, and satellite linkages, the number of personnel needed to operate a Predator Combat Air Patrol (CAP) is estimated to exceed 80 people,³³ and 128 soldiers are needed to operate a Platoon of four MQ-1C Gray Eagles.³⁴

Manned aircraft also require more than just a pilot to function, but the data required to estimate the basing, maintenance, and operations personnel costs needed for a manned CAP are not readily available.

Drones do have a greater tendency toward mishaps.³⁵ The Congressional Budget Office states that despite an initial mishap rate of 28 incidents per 100,000 flight hours, Predator drone technology and pilot training has improved such that Predator mishap rates are around 7.6 per 100,000 flight hours.³⁶ Though still far above the 2.36 mishap rate of F-15s in 2011,³⁷ the lower per-unit cost of a drone offsets the lower crash rate but higher unit cost incurred by a single F-15 mishap.

Overall, drones present a slight cost advantage over manned aircraft.

Strategic Considerations for Lethal drones

The Strategy

The policy of using drones to conduct lethal strikes against targets inside other countries has several aspects.

The first consideration is where drone strikes are used: based on public reporting, drones have only been used to lethally strike targets in six countries: Iraq, Afghanistan, Libya, Pakistan, Yemen, and Somalia.

Three of these countries were declared combat zones: Iraq, Afghanistan, and Libya.³⁸ In Iraq and Afghanistan, drones played a support role to normal combat operations: providing surveillance and, when ground forces could not be used, striking targets. In Libya, drones also played a support role, though the intensity of their use far outpaced that of any other declared combat zone due to the nature of the conflict between the rebels and Gaddafi forces. ³⁹

Drones in declared combat zones function under explicit and well-established rules of engagement and chain of command. They are used overtly, meaning their use is a matter of public record and discussed openly. In contrast, drones used in non-declared combat zones do not function under explicit, public rules of engagement or chain of command. They are used covertly – meaning the government rarely acknowledges their use.

In declared combat zones, drones provide several advantages over traditional manned aircraft. By virtue of their unmanned operation, drones can be sent into hostile areas with no risk to the lives of pilots; they loiter for hours, unconstrained by shift schedules or human endurance; and they conduct more surveillance and collect more intelligence than humans are able to analyze.⁴⁰

General James Cartwright, the Vice Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, explained in 2011, that during the Libya campaign the drones' longer flight times (up to 24 hours), superior sensors, low speed, and low altitude flight reduced the risk of collateral damage.⁴¹ Drones also operate alongside traditional manned aircraft, filling a specific need for small-scale, high-precision strikes.

In undeclared combat zones, however, drones play a different role depending on the environment. Though

there have been strikes in Yemen by cruise missiles⁴² and in Somalia by conventional aircraft,⁴³ drones play the primary role in air operations. Recent reports suggest that the airspace over Somalia is so overcrowded with drones that they have begun to pose a risk to civilian air traffic.⁴⁴ In Pakistan, lethal drone strikes are the primary tool used against suspected terrorists.⁴⁵ In Yemen, the US operates drones in conjunction with special operations forces and the Yemeni Air Force to target suspected members of al-Qaeda in the Arabian Peninsula (AQAP).⁴⁶

There is, however, no overarching strategy for how to use drones. When incorporated into a broader strategic framework, drones have been effective at providing support to other forces seizing territory or disrupting terrorist organizations. ⁴⁷ However, when drones are no longer part of a framework, but rather supplant the framework and become the strategy entirely, they can have serious political blowback.⁴⁸

Other Considerations

Policymakers use drones to conduct lethal strikes because drones are an efficient way of targeting and killing suspected terrorists. ⁴⁹ Drones offer advanced surveillance capabilities because of their Wide Fieldof-View (WFOV) sensors, long flight times, and flexibility to rapidly move to new areas. Adding weapons to a drone platform makes them even more valuable to US officials, as it provides an immediate means to take action based on surveillance.

Drones have also been used to kill a number of suspected terrorists. According to the New America Foundation, drones have killed between 2,000 and 2,800 people in Pakistan since 2004, though an unknown number are non-combatants.⁵⁰ U.S. officials assert that integrating drones into counterterrorism



operations has successfully disrupted non-state actors, specifically al-Qaeda.⁵¹

However, there is no publicly available study of the strategic effects of the drone campaigns. For example, the use of drones in Pakistan has created substantial political and social blowback in the form of anti-Americanism.⁵² However, empirical data suggest that drone strikes are correlated with decreasing militant violence, though there are no data to support the argument that drone strikes *cause* decreases in violence.⁵³ More civilians died from terrorist violence in Pakistan in 2011⁵⁴ than in 2010.⁵⁵ During this same period of time, unofficial data compiled by the New America Foundation shows the number of drone strikes decreased from a total of 118 in 2010, to 70 in 2011.⁵⁶

The data indicates that drone strikes are correlated with a reduction in militant violence; however, it cannot be determined that drones contribute to any long-term reduction in violence. Rather, they appear to only temporarily interrupt militant operations: very soon after the number of drone strikes decreased, militant violence in Pakistan increased again.

There are no comprehensive measures of efficacy for drone strikes. The few available empirical studies do not contain enough data for broad conclusions, and the results of drone strikes are different in different countries. This presents a challenge to developing a much-needed broader counterterrorism strategy that employs the use of drones in achieving permanent security gains It also implies that drone strikes are not sufficient to permanently disrupt some terrorist groups operating in certain environments.



Conclusion: the Need for Improved Dialogue

To date, most of the discourse about the merits of drones has been focused on moral, legal, and tactical considerations, rather than on strategy. Yet, the strategic dialogue is arguably the most important aspect of the drone debate.

Several questions remain unanswered in the current discourse:

- Is the use of this weapons platform securing American interests, or not?
- Do drones permanently degrade local insurgencies and terror groups?
- Do the security effects of a drones program justify the political consequences?
- Are drones cost efficient relative to their effects?
- Are drones part of a global strategy for dealing with terror groups, or have they become the strategy?

Answering these questions is not trivial: they are at the very heart of how effectively lethal drone strikes interact with America's national security.

Drones appear to be more cost-effective than manned aircraft, but not by much; does this make their other advantages more or less important? Drones – and the policy of targeted killings of which they are part – carry substantial social and political tradeoffs in the countries where they happen. Are these costs worth bearing for the security achieved by targeting and killing suspected terrorists?

The current discourse about drones is polarized between two opposing camps: those who think the use of drones is morally and legally unacceptable, and those who reason that drones are so cheap and effective a debate about their use is inconsequential. Both camps simplify the matter to the public's detriment. Like all weapons platforms, drones are morally neutral; the policy to use them requires debate (and no policy is perfect).

Understanding the use of drones in full context, however, is difficult. The programs are secret yet openly discussed in the press; officials acknowledge the programs anonymously but deny their existence on the record. While the Administration is quick to brag of successes, it can also be quick to hide failures or incidents of blowback.

A factual, apolitical public dialogue about drone programs and their role in superseding US counterterrorism strategy could enable a policy that balances US National Security objectives with considerations for the gray areas that accompany the use of lethal drones.

The discourse needs to acknowledge that the advanced capabilities of drones make them strategically advantageous in certain environments. However, this advantage must be tempered by the responsibility to ensure that US drone programs are well-advised, well-planned, within the bounds of the law, and do not overreach strategic objectives.

Joshua Foust is the Fellow for Asymmetric Operations at the American Security Project and a columnist for PBS Need to Know and The Atlantic. Ashley S. Boyle is an Adjunct Junior Fellow at the American Security Project.

Endnotes

- 1. 107th Congress, "Public Law 107-40: Authorization for Use of Military Force," U.S. Government Printing Office, September 18, 2001, http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/PLAW-107publ40/html/PLAW-107publ40.htm.
- 2. The New York Times, "Too Much Power for a President," 30 May 2012, <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2012/05/31/opinion/too-much-power-for-a-president.html</u>
- 3. Jeremy Herb, "Lawmakers want legal justification for drone strikes," *The Hill's DEFCON blog*, 13 June 2012, <u>http://thehill.com/blogs/defcon-hill/operations/232523-lawmakers-want-legal-justification-for-drone-strikes</u>
- 4. Micah Zenko, "How the Obama Administration Justifies Targeted Killings," *CFR's Politics, Power, and Preventive Action blog*, 5 July 2012, <u>http://blogs.cfr.org/zenko/2012/07/05/how-the-obama-administration-justifies-targeted-killings/</u>
- 5. Peter Bergen and Jennifer Rowland, "Civilian casualties plummet in drone strikes," *CNN Opinion*, 13 July 2012, <u>http://ar-ticles.cnn.com/2012-07-13/opinion/opinion_bergen-civilian-casualties_1_drone-strikes-civilian-casualties-separate-strikes</u>
- Adam Entous, "U.S. Acknowledges Its drone Strikes," *The Wall Street Journal*, 15 June 2012, <u>http://online.wsj.com/article/SB</u> 10001424052702303410404577468981916011456.html
- 7. Josh Gerstein, "White House, Holder: Killing of bin Laden legal as 'national self-defense," *Politico*, 04 May 2011, <u>http://www.politico.com/blogs/joshgerstein/0511/Holder Killing of bin Laden legal as national selfdefense.html</u>
- 8. David S. Cloud, "Civilian contractors playing key roles in U.S. drone operations," *The Los Angeles Times*, 29 December 2011, http://articles.latimes.com/2011/dec/29/world/la-fg-drones-civilians-20111230
- 9. Adam Entous, Siobhan Gorman, and Julian E. Barnes, "U.S. Relaxes drone Rules," *The Wall Street Journal*, 26 April 2012, http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052702304723304577366251852418174.html
- Jennifer Epstein, "Obama acknowledges drone strikes in Pakistan," *Politico*, 30 January 2012, <u>http://www.politico.com/po-litico44/2012/01/obama-acknowledges-drone-strikes-in-pakistan-112880.html</u>
- 11. Adam Entous, Siobhan Gorman, and Julian E. Barnes, "U.S. Tightens drone Rules," *The Wall Street Journal*, 4 November 2011, <u>http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052970204621904577013982672973836.html</u>
- 12. Terry Frieden, "Holder: Not 'assassination' to target Americans in terror hunt," *CNN's Security Clearance blog*, 5 March 2012, http://security.blogs.cnn.com/2012/03/05/holder-targeting-american-terrorists-not-assasination/
- 13. Owen Bowcott, "drone strikes threaten 50 years of international law, says UN rapporteur," *The Guardian*, 21 June 2012, http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2012/jun/21/drone-strikes-international-law-un
- 14. Jefferson Morely, "Air Force ramps up drone war," *Salon.com*, 5 April 2012, <u>http://www.salon.com/2012/04/05/air_force_ramps_up_drone_war/</u>
- 15. Charter of the United Nations, "Article 51," http://www.un.org/en/documents/charter/chapter7.shtml
- United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Report of the Special Rapporteur on extrajudicial, summary or arbitrary executions, Philip Alston: Study on targeted killings," 28 May 2010, <u>http://www2.ohchr.org/english/</u> <u>bodies/hrcouncil/docs/14session/A.HRC.14.24.Add6.pdf</u>
- 17. Adam Entous and Siobhan Gorman, "U.S.-Pakistan Talks Hit Snag," *The Wall Street Journal*, 12 June 2012, <u>http://online.wsj.</u> <u>com/article/SB10001424052702303444204577462883225254476.html</u>
- Shabelle Media Network, "Somalia: TFG Welcomes Friday's U.S. drone Attack in Southern Region," allAfrica.com, 25 February 2012, <u>http://allafrica.com/stories/201202270467.html</u>
- 19. Ahmed Al-Haj and Hamza Hendawi, "U.S., Yemen pledge cooperation against al-Qaida," *The Associated Press*, 24 April 2012, <u>http://www.armytimes.com/news/2012/04/ap-united-states-yemen-pledge-cooperation-against-al-qaida-042412/</u>
- 20. Winslow Wheeler, "2. The MQ-9's Cost and Performance," *Time's Battleland blog*, 28 February 2012, <u>http://nation.time.com/2012/02/28/2-the-mq-9s-cost-and-performance/</u>

AMERICAN SECURITY PROJECT

- 21. Department of Defense, "Selected Acquisition Reports," 2010-2011, http://www.acq.osd.mil/ara/am/sar/
- 22. U.S. Air Force, "MQ-1B Predator," Factsheets, 5 January 2012, <u>http://www.af.mil/information/factsheets/factsheet.</u> <u>asp?id=122</u>.
- 23. Department of Defense, "Selected Acquisition Report: MQ-1C UAS GRAY EAGLE (RCS: DD-A&T(Q&A)823-420)," Defense Acquisition Management Information Retrieval, 31 December 2011, <u>http://www.dod.gov/pubs/foi/logistics_mate-rial_readiness/acq_bud_fin/SARs/DEC%202011%20SAR/MQ-1C%20UAS%20GRAY%20EAGLE%20-%20SAR%20</u>-%2031%20DEC%202011.pdf
- Department of Defense, "Selected Acquisition Report: MQ-9 UAS Reaper (RCS: DD-A&T(Q&A)823-424)," Defense Acquisition Management Information Retrieval, 31 December 2011, <u>http://www.dod.mil/pubs/foi/logistics_material_readiness/ acq_bud_fin/SARs/DEC%202011%20SAR/MQ-9%20UAS%20REAPER%20-%20SAR%20-%2031%20DEC%202011.</u> pdf
- 25. Department of Defense, "Selected Acquisition Report: RQ-4A/B UAS GLOBAL HAWK (RCS: DD-A&T(Q&A)823-252)," Defense Acquisition Management Information Retrieval, 31 December 2011, <u>http://www.dod.gov/pubs/foi/logistics_mate-rial_readiness/acq_bud_fin/SARs/DEC%202011%20SAR/RQ-4A%20B%20UAS%20GLOBAL%20HAWK%20-%20</u> <u>SAR%20-%2031%20DEC%202011.pdf</u>
- 26. U.S. Air Force, "F-15 Eagle," Factsheets, 21 May 2012, http://www.af.mil/information/factsheets/factsheet.asp?fsID=101.
- U.S. Air Force, "F-16 Fighting Falcon," Factsheets, 21 May 2012, <u>http://www.af.mil/information/factsheets/factsheet.</u> <u>asp?id=103</u>.
- Department of Defense, "Selected Acquisition Report: F-22 (RCS: DD-A&T(Q&A)823-265)," Defense Acquisition Management Information Retrieval, 31 December 2011, <u>http://www.dod.mil/pubs/foi/logistics_material_readiness/acq_bud_fin/SARs/DEC%202010%20SAR/F-22%20-%20SAR%20-%2025%20DEC%202010.pdf</u>
- 29. Department of Defense, "Selected Acquisition Report: F-35 (RCS: DD-A&T(Q&A)823-198)," Defense Acquisition Management Information Retrieval, 31 December 2011, <u>http://www.fas.org/man/eprint/F-35-SAR.pdf</u>
- 30. U.S. Air Force, "A-10 Thunderbolt II," Factsheet, 21 May 2012, <u>http://www.af.mil/information/factsheets/factsheet.</u> <u>asp?id=70</u>.
- 31. U.S. Air Force, "AC-130H/U," Factsheets, 14 September 2011, <u>http://www.af.mil/information/factsheets/factsheet.</u> <u>asp?fsID=71</u>.
- Department of Defense, "Selected Acquisition Report: AB3B NEW BUILD (RCS: DD-A&T(Q&A)823-437)," Defense Acquisition Management Information Retrieval, 31 December 2011, <u>http://www.dod.mil/pubs/foi/logistics_material_readiness/ acq_bud_fin/SARs/DEC%202011%20SAR/AB3B%20NEW%20BUILD%20-%20SAR%20-%2031%20DEC%202011. pdf.
 </u>
- 33. Robert Valdes, "How the Predator drone Works," *How Stuff Works*, 01 April 2004, <u>http://science.howstuffworks.com/preda-tor6.htm</u>
- 34. Department of Defense, "Selected Acquisition Report: MQ-1C UAS GRAY EAGLE (RCS: DD-A&T(Q&A)823-420)," Defense Acquisition Management Information Retrieval, 31 December 2011, <u>http://www.dod.gov/pubs/foi/logistics_mate-rial_readiness/acq_bud_fin/SARs/DEC%202011%20SAR/MQ-1C%20UAS%20GRAY%20EAGLE%20-%20SAR%20 -%2031%20DEC%202011.pdf.</u>
- 35. Brendan McGarry, "drones Most Accident-Prone U.S. Air Force Craft: BGOV Barometer," *Bloomberg*, 18 June 2012, <u>http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-06-18/drones-most-accident-prone-u-s-air-force-craft-bgov-barometer.html</u>
- 36. Congressional Budget Office, "Policy Options for Unmanned Systems," June 2011, p. 31, https://cbo.gov/publication/41448
- 37. US Air Force, "F-15 Flight Mishap History," 28 December 2011, <u>http://www.afsc.af.mil/shared/media/document/AFD-080114-062.pdf</u>
- Michael Georgy, "U.S. sends drones to Libya, battle rages for Misrata," *Reuters*, 21 April 2011, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/04/21/us-libya-idUSTRE7270JP20110421</u>

- 39. Spencer Ackerman, "Libya: The *Real* U.S. drone War," *Wired's Danger Room blog*, 20 October 2011, <u>http://www.wired.com/</u> <u>dangerroom/2011/10/predator-libya/</u>
- 40. Spencer Ackerman, "Air Force Chief: It'll Be 'Years' Before We Catch Up on drone Data," *Wired's Danger Room blog*, 5 April 2012, http://www.wired.com/dangerroom/2012/04/air-force-drone-data/.
- 41. Spencer Ackerman, Pentagon: Robot War Over Libya Begins in 3, 2, 1 ..." Wired's Danger Room blog, 21 April 2011, <u>http://www.wired.com/dangerroom/2011/04/the-robot-war-over-libya-has-already-begun/</u>
- 42. Bill Roggio, "US launches cruise missile strikes against al Qaeda in Yemen," *The Long War Journal*, 19 December 2009, http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2009/12/us_launches_cruise_m.php
- 43. David Martin, "U.S. Strikes In Somalia Reportedly Kill 31," CBS News, 11 February 2009, <u>http://www.cbsnews.com/2100-202_162-2335451.html</u>
- 44. Craig Whitlock, "drone operations over Somalia pose danger to air traffic, U.N. report says," *The Washington Post*, 24 July 2012, <u>http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/drone-operations-over-somalia-pose-danger-to-air-traffic-un-report-says/2012/07/24/gJQALvnf7W_story.html</u>
- 45. Simon Rogers, "drone attacks in Pakistan mapped," *The Guardian*, 2 August 2012, <u>http://www.guardian.co.uk/news/dat-ablog/interactive/2012/aug/02/drone-attacks-pakistan-map</u>
- 46. Ken Dilanian and David S. Cloud, "U.S. escalates clandestine war in Yemen," *The Los Angeles Times' World Now blog*, 16 May 2012, <u>http://latimesblogs.latimes.com/world_now/2012/05/washington-escalation-american-clandestine-war-yemen-us-troops-.html</u>
- 47. Joshua Foust, "Yes, Sometimes drones Are Actually Effective," *The Atlantic*, 24 July 2012, <u>http://www.theatlantic.com/inter-national/archive/2012/07/yes-sometimes-drones-are-actually-effective/260260/</u>
- Joshua Foust, "U.S. drones Make Peace With Pakistan Less Likely," *The Atlantic*, 12 July 2012, <u>http://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2012/07/us-drones-make-peace-with-pakistan-less-likely/259756/</u>
- Andy Matarrese, "U.S. official defends drone strikes as legal, effective," UPI, 01 May 2012, <u>http://www.upi.com/Top_News/Special/2012/05/01/US-official-defends-drone-strikes-as-legal-effective/UPI-56721335894649/</u>
- 50. http://counterterrorism.newamerica.net/drones
- Joby Warrick and Peter Finn, "CIA director says secret attacks in Pakistan have hobbled al-Qaeda," Washington Post, 18 March 2010, <u>http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/03/17/AR2010031702558.html?hpid=topnews</u>
- 52. Talia Ralph, "Anti-American sentiment on the rise in Pakistan," *GlobalPost*, 28 June 2012, <u>http://www.globalpost.com/dis-patch/news/regions/americas/united-states/120628/anti-american-sentiment-the-rise-pakistan</u>
- 53. Patrick Johnson and Anoop Sarbahi, "The Impact of U.S. drone Strikes on Terrorism in Pakistan," Working paper, 25 February 2012, http://patrickjohnston.info/materials/drones.pdf
- 54. U.S. Department of State, "Counter Reports on Terrorism 2011," 31 July 2012, <u>http://www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/</u> <u>crt/2011/195545.htm</u>
- 55. U.S. Department of State, "Country Reports on Terrorism 2010," 18 August 2011, <u>http://www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/</u> <u>crt/2010/170258.htm</u>
- 56. <u>http://counterterrorism.newamerica.net/drones</u>

Building a New American Arsenal

The American Security Project (ASP) is a nonpartisan initiative to educate the American public about the changing nature of national security in the 21st century.

Gone are the days when a nation's strength could be measured by bombers and battleships. Security in this new era requires a New American Arsenal harnessing all of America's strengths: the force of our diplomacy; the might of our military; the vigor of our economy; and the power of our ideals.

We believe that America must lead other nations in the pursuit of our common goals and shared security. We must confront international challenges with all the tools at our disposal. We must address emerging problems before they become security crises. And to do this, we must forge a new bipartisan consensus at home.

ASP brings together prominent American leaders, current and former members of Congress, retired military officers, and former government officials. Staff direct research on a broad range of issues and engages and empowers the American public by taking its findings directly to them.

We live in a time when the threats to our security are as complex and diverse as terrorism, the spread of weapons of mass destruction, climate change, failed and failing states, disease, and pandemics. The same-old solutions and partisan bickering won't do. America needs an honest dialogue about security that is as robust as it is realistic.

ASP exists to promote that dialogue, to forge consensus, and to spur constructive action so that America meets the challenges to its security while seizing the opportunities the new century offers.



www.americansecurityproject.org